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The AmeriCorps Office of Inspector General (AmeriCorps OIG) inves�gated allega�ons that the 
City of Oakland, Office on Aging (City of Oakland) paid Senior Companion Program (SCP) and 
Foster Grandparent Program (FGP) volunteers full s�pends when volunteers either did not serve 
or document the hours claimed following the end of AmeriCorps’ authoriza�on for grantees to 
pay volunteers a temporary allowance due to the COVID-19 pandemic.  

The evidence collected through the inves�ga�on supported findings that the City of Oakland 
violated AmeriCorps’ General Terms and Condi�ons and submited false claims to AmeriCorps 
through its Federal Financial Reports when it con�nued to pay the SCP and FGP volunteers a full 
s�pend for unsupported hours a�er AmeriCorps ended its temporary COVID-19 allowance on 
September 20, 2021.  The City of Oakland con�nued paying its volunteers full s�pends through 
December 2022 but was unable to provide documenta�on suppor�ng $136,776 worth of hours 
served. The inves�ga�on further found that the City of Oakland was unable to provide 
documenta�on suppor�ng $426,249 in volunteer s�pends for the periods of May 2019 to 
December 2019 and February 2020 to December 2021. Evidence collected also supported a 
finding that the City of Oakland maintained insufficient Na�onal Service Criminal History Checks 
(NSCHCs) for 38 SCP and FGP volunteers, a viola�on of Federal regula�ons and a significant safety 
issue.  

AmeriCorps OIG recommended that AmeriCorps disallow $563,025 in costs associated with 
s�pend payments to volunteers and an addi�onal $33,510 for the non-compliant NSCHCs. 
AmeriCorps OIG also recommended that AmeriCorps determine whether the City of Oakland has 
appropriate oversight of its AmeriCorps programs, and whether addi�onal administra�ve ac�ons 
should be taken against the City of Oakland.  

Agency/Administra�ve Ac�ons 

AmeriCorps concurred with the OIG’s recommenda�ons. It ini�ated recoupment ac�ons against 
the City of Oakland in the form of a Debt Collec�on No�ce for $596,535 in grant funds. Further, 
AmeriCorps’ Office of the Chief Risk Officer determined the City of Oakland does not have 
appropriate oversight of its SCP and FGP programs and should improve its record keeping 
procedures. AmeriCorps is also requiring the City of Oakland to take addi�onal ac�ons, including 
cer�fying the comple�on of all required trainings for program staff, volunteers, and volunteer 
sta�ons, and developing policy that outlines the roles and responsibili�es for the comple�on of 
required grant reports.  
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